UCLA

AAPI Nexus: Policy, Practice and Community

Title

Unmasking an Invisible Community: Unique Influences on and Consequences of COVID-19 among South Asians in the United States

Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/8fb684ch

Journal

AAPI Nexus: Policy, Practice and Community, 17(1-2)

ISSN

1545-0317

Authors

Yusuf, Yousra Misra, Supriya Singh, Shipra et al.

Publication Date

2020

Copyright Information

This work is made available under the terms of a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License, available at https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/

Peer reviewed

Practitioners Essay

Unmasking an Invisible Community: Unique Influences on and Consequences of COVID-19 among South Asians in the United States

Yousra Yusuf, Supriya Misra, Shipra Singh, Gayatri Malhotra, Samira Khan, Nehanda Tankasala, and Arnab Mukherjea

Abstract

The COVID-19 epidemic in the United States has shed light on health disparities, and the social, economic, and political contexts in which they occur. With respect to race and ethnicity, much of the narrative surrounding Asian Americans has focused on xenophobia and historical parallels to discrimination targeting this population during prior outbreaks. One minority group whose unique contextual experiences and needs remain mostly absent in the discourse is the South Asian community. This essay aims to explain the distinct influences on and consequences of the epidemic on the second-largest Asian American population and to delineate specific recommendations within a framework of health equity.

Introduction

The global pandemic of novel coronavirus (COVID-19) is an unheralded event in contemporary human history. The impacts have been particularly devastating in the United States, with official reports of more than 8 million cases and more than 219,000 deaths (as of Oc-

tober 19, 2020; CDC, 2020a). The spread of this incurable infectious disease continues to have broad consequences on the economy and healthcare, impacting every social determinant of health (Abrams and Szefler, 2020; Benfer and Wiley, 2020; Khoo and Lantos, 2020). The disease has disrupted the ability for public congregation paramount for social support functions embedded in religious, cultural, community, and extended family gatherings (Galea et al., 2020; Pitas and Ehmer, 2020).

The cornerstone of any health equity framework is predicated on values of fairness and social justice (NASEM, 2016). Public health interventions should result in equitable distribution of benefits and risks as they relate to health outcomes and their social, environmental, and institutional antecedents regardless of income/wealth, type of residence, and education status. Within such a framework, preventable disparities among racial, ethnic, and social groups should be viewed as violations of a fundamental right to health and well-being (Williams and Cooper, 2020). Despite transmission by an indiscriminate viral agent, the differential rate of testing, prevalence, and mortality reveal underlying inequities in the burden of COVID-19 experienced by racial and ethnic minorities.

Disparities in COVID Testing, Infection, and Mortality

Emerging COVID-19 data reflect disparities inconsistent with a fundamental right to health. The biology of COVID-19 indicates that males, older individuals, and those with underlying conditions are vulnerable to severe complications and death (Azar et al., 2020; Hooper et al., 2020). However, unrelated to biology, disproportionate burdens of COVID-19-related outcomes are stark among racial and ethnic minorities. Native Hawai'ians (NHs) and Pacific Islanders (PIs) are bearing the most significant brunt of COVID-19 cases (Hayes-Bautista and Hsu, 2020; Kaholokula et al., 2020), whereas Blacks and Latinos are overrepresented in COVID-19 deaths (Hooper et al., 2020). Uneven distribution of testing among racial and ethnic groups is evidenced by the geographic regions in which diagnostic resources are available (Borjas, 2020; Farmer, 2020; Fliesler, 2020; Jannene, 2020; Laughland and Zannoli, 2020). These data reflect structural inequities in health and healthcare that predate the presence of the COVID-19 epidemic.

Preliminary estimates indicate burdens of COVID-19 among Asian Americans (AAs) proportional to the population (Kaur, 2020), although New Jersey reports AAs having the highest diagnosis rate (New Jersey Business and Industry Association, 2020). A recent analysis from San

Francisco found the highest proportion of deaths among those infected was among AAs, mirroring patterns in the rest of California and eight other states (Yan et. al, 2020). Data reflecting patterns of COVID-19 outcomes among AAs are not available in all states, with several including PIs within a composite racial/ethnic category (American Public Media Research Lab, 2020).

Infection and death rates among South Asians (SAs) living in the United States have been unclear primarily due to collection and presentation under an aggregate AAs category.

Need for Data Disaggregation

In 1985, a government report used aggregated data on AAs and PIs to conclude this group was healthier than other populations (API-AHF, n.d.). Despite calls to the contrary, data aggregation for health, economic, and social indicators on AAs remains an issue (Ghosh, 2003; Gordon et al., 2019). Most surveys use inconsistent definitions of AAs; some include major AA populations, whereas others oversample populations based on geographic location (Islam et al., 2010).

Presenting aggregate data on social, economic, and health variables suggest that AAs perform better in key indicators than other marginalized groups (AAAJ, n.d.). In addition, to counter demands from Black communities calling for equal treatment as citizens, AAs have been touted as a "model minority" to perpetuate a notion that communities need not protest discrimination but work hard and quietly like "Chinese and Japanese Americans" to achieve success (Chou and Feagin, 2016).

However, assuming homogeneity conceals key population disparities within the AA population (Vaghul and Edlagan, 2016). For example, income inequality among AAs is rising rapidly (Kauh, 2018; Kochhar and Cilluffo, 2018; Ponce et al., 2016; Shah and Ramakrishnan, 2017). From 1970 to 2016, the gap in income between AAs near the top and bottom nearly doubled, making it one of most unequal among all racial and ethnic groups in the United States. AAs at the top of the income ladder hold about 8.7 times the income of groups at the bottom of the ladder (Kochhar and Cilluffo, 2018).

In case of the epidemic, to date, there are no data reporting disaggregated case counts, the proportion of hospitalizations, or mortality rates due to COVID-19 by the AA community. Lack of granularity reflects a broader implementation of uniform standards in data collection, despite sustained recommendations and policy directives to unmask

significant health disparities among diverse AA communities (Holland and Palaniappan, 2012; Islam et al., 2010; Nguyen et al., 2014; Teranishi et al., 2014). This need is evidenced by a national report from Public Health England indicating that, in the United Kingdom, Bangladeshis had twice the risk of death from COVID-19 than their White counterparts, with Asian Indians, Chinese, and Pakistanis with 10–50 percent higher (Siddique, 2020). Also, SAs are presumably relegated to "other" or "unknown" racial/ethnic categories (Chung et al., 2020). In other cases, SAs are combined with other AAs masking important distinctions in salient social determinants or differential impacts (Valentine and Tan, 2020). Lack of disaggregation is of critical concern to accurate reporting on the impacts of this epidemic on AA and SA communities.

Although this segment of the AA population, SAs, exhibit tremendous diversity, population-level research and targeted organizational advocacy have largely coalesced around the SA identifier, stemming from a regional intergovernmental coalition of countries found in the native subcontinent named the South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (Saez, 2012). Notwithstanding considerable heterogeneity, SA perspectives as a whole are invisible in both research and media released during this pandemic.

Absence of South Asian Perspective (Research and Media)

According to Lee and Ramakrishnan (2020), East Asians living in the United States experience racial assignment congruity, which means that they perceive themselves as Asian, and are also perceived as Asian by other AAs and other racial population groups. By contrast, SAs reported experiencing racial assignment incongruity, which implies that even though they perceive themselves as Asian, other AAs and racial population groups are significantly less likely to perceive them as AAs. SAs experience marginalization and exclusion from other AAs due to differences in culture and religion (Nadal, 2019). Despite being the second-largest community in the AA population, SAs are disproportionately underrepresented in narrative and media coverage (David, 2016; Nadal, 2019).

Much of the media narrative surrounding AAs and COVID-19 have revolved around racial discrimination and violence, including verbal insults, spitting and coughing, and physical assaults on individuals perceived to be members of this population (Kang, 2020a; Litam, 2020). A national tracking site reports almost 2,000 incidents from forty-five states and the District of Columbia, with more than one-third occur-

ring in public venues (Asian Pacific Policy and Planning Council, 2020), although most media reports indicate a conflation of two racial/ethnic identifiers: Chinese/Chinese-American (and anyone racialized to be as such) and Asian/Asian-American. Implicit and overt racism toward any group should be considered abhorrent. However, outside of historical references to discriminatory attitudes and hate crimes against individuals of SA descent, narratives surrounding amplified xenophobia among AAs in context of COVID-19 lack any significant acknowledgment of targeted bias and disproportionate burdens of consequences related to the pandemic suffered by the second-largest AA population, despite an uptick in attacks during critical periods of U.S. history, post-9/11, and since the 2016 general election (SAALT, 2017).

Accordingly, the purpose of this essay is to elucidate important contextual impacts of COVID-19 among SAs in the United States and to delineate an inclusive agenda for equity among all AAs in response to short- and long-term effects of the pandemic. Although the focus of this work is on raising visibility regarding unique SA concerns, arguments for data disaggregation and granular analyses hold true for other AA populations, and other communities who are categorized in broad monoliths, despite considerable intragroup diversity (Ho, 2019; Rubin et al., 2018). This report highlights the unique historical context and current circumstances faced by SAs during the COVID-19 pandemic, outlines health- and immigration-related considerations for this invisible population, and provides recommendations for parity in health among all communities.

Context of South Asians in the United States

Who Are South Asians in the United States?

The SA population in the United States comprises individuals from Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Nepal, Pakistan, Sri Lanka, and the Maldives. It also includes members of the SA diaspora, comprising generations of SAs who settled in places including the Caribbean, Africa, Middle East, and Pacific Islands. SAs are the second-largest AA population in the United States (numbering 5.4 million), having grown by 40 percent between 2010 and 2017. In addition to national origins, SAs represent diversity in religion, language, occupation, socioeconomic position, and immigration status (SAALT, 2019a)—many social and health indicators are bimodally distributed within the SA community (Yi et al., 2016a).

Reflecting considerable income inequality (Kochhar and Cilluffo,

2018), many SAs have low paid and temporary jobs, including in the informal sector, with little or no savings. Despite the presence of a visible segment of the population with high incomes, many SAs assume employment in social, cleaning, and rideshare services nationwide. Some earn to support extended families in both the United States and countries of origin (Rahman et al., 2014). Nearly 10 percent of SAs live in poverty, with Bangladeshi and Nepali communities reporting lowest median household incomes among all AA groups (SAALT, 2019a)

SAs constitute a substantial portion of clinical and healthcare positions in the United States. One in twenty doctors nationwide are of Indian origin (Rao, 2020; Raymer, 2004). International Medical Graduates (IMGs) are immigrant physicians who graduated from foreign medical schools, and are currently training and practicing in the United States. Among all applicants for medical residency graduate programs in 2015, 59 percent were IMGs and, of the latter, 13.3 percent and 5.9 percent were from medical schools in India and Pakistan, respectively (ECFMG, 2015).

In 2017, more than 11 percent SAs were undocumented, with 630,000 solely from India (SAALT, 2019a). Undocumented SAs hold positions essential to the functioning of society, working in deli and grocery stores, as taxi drivers, and as allied health staff (Chowdhury, 2020; Naveed, 2020; New York City Comptroller, 2020). More than 9.5 percent of green card recipients in 2017 are from countries of SA origin (SAALT, 2019a). Many SAs hold nonimmigrant visas with authorization to live and work in the United States (H1-B, TPS, OPT) (Ruiz and Budiman, 2018). H-1B visas are issued to high-skilled workers to work in the United States on a temporary basis, and H-4 visas are issued to spouses and children under twenty-one years old of H-1B visa holders. Since May 2015, a new rule was implemented that allowed spouses with H-4 visas to obtain work authorization through an H-4 Employment Authorization Document (EAD). However, in 2019, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) issued a proposal to remove H-4 dependent spouses from the class of individuals eligible for employment authorization. Since the adoption of the H-4 work authorization policy in 2015, 93 percent of all H-4 EADs have been granted to SAs, and 93 percent of these EAD holders are women (Bhatt et al., 2019). Uncertainty around the continuation of H-4 work authorization has led to instability in the workforce leading to multiple challenges such as economic insecurity, termination of employment among currently employed EAD holders, and prolonged job insecurity.

In terms of healthcare, although more than half of the population report access to healthcare, nearly 20 percent of SAs lack health insurance (Ramakrishnan and Ahmad, 2014), with approximately two in five under the age of sixty-five reporting no regular source of care (SAALT, 2009). Similarly, although most SA adults have employer-based health insurance in the state with the largest number of SAs (California), 13.7 percent are uninsured with an additional 4.9 percent on Medi-Cal and 13.5 percent reporting no regular access to care (UCLA, n.d.). Linguistic and cultural barriers serve as additional limitations (Lee et al., 2010), adding to discomfort and unfamiliarity with the healthcare system.

Disenfranchisement of South Asians Living in the United States: Past and Present

Throughout history, SAs have been considered as foreign, threatening, or "the other" (Bhatia and Ram, 2018). Rejection of SAs were codified in exclusionary immigration policies, violence, and racism as early as 1907 when they were referred to as "nuisances" who were "taking away jobs" or as diseased, spreading infection into the country (Desai, 2014).

With the incidents of 9/11, the shroud of Islamophobia has intensified for many SAs irrespective of religion; the first person murdered after attacks on the World Trade Center was a Sikh man misidentified as being Muslim (SALDEF, 2011). Attacks on those perceived as Muslims have seen an uptick during years with significant events, such as federal or local elections (SAALT, 2017). Despite likely underreporting, hate crimes against Sikh communities surged by 243 percent in 2016 (SAALT, 2018). Further, SAs hailing from both Muslim and non-Muslim countries of origin continue to face structural discrimination. In 2001, President Bush enacted policies curtailing the freedoms of many communities, including SA communities (ACLU, 2004).

Immediately after 9/11, in the name of national security, federal agents arrested and detained individuals, mostly male, from predominantly SA and Arab neighborhoods across the United States with no access to family contact or open hearings and held for months in dire conditions. Individuals were placed on Terrorism Watch and No Fly lists solely based on their ethnic origin or a potential name match with suspects or "Muslim"-sounding names. Restricting travel through the use of lists was an antecedent to the travel ban from majority-Muslim countries that was instituted mere days after the inauguration of the president in January 2017. These travel bans are reminiscent of exclusion

laws against Chinese immigrants and laws that established Japanese internment camps in the early twentieth century (Ngai, 2017; United States Courts, n.d.). In 2020, for a long time, a travel ban was the sole major policy adopted to control the spread of COVID-19 (Palmer, 2020); President Trump introduced travel restrictions from China without taking further steps to curb disease spread inside the United States for weeks (Blake, 2020; The White House, 2020a). Moreover, despite reports of the first cases of the virus on the East Coast being brought in from Europe, travel restrictions from Europe were implemented much later in mid-March (The White House, 2020b; Zimmer, 2020).

Under the Patriot Act—which targeted many SAs post-9/11—the government had the authority to monitor all phone and e-mail communications, track Internet activity, and record bank reports of American citizens (ACLU, 2020). In June 2002, the National Security Entry Exit Registration System (NSEERS) system was established as a surveillance mechanism of Muslim men aged fifteen and over, originating from twenty-five countries (including Bangladesh and Pakistan), to report to the government to be fingerprinted, photographed, and questioned. This program was disbanded in December 2016 without any terrorism-related convictions in its fourteen years of implementation. Some jurisdictions went even further, as evidenced by the New York Police Department adopting policies of suspicion-less monitoring of communities believed to be Muslim using photo and video surveillance, mapping, individual tracking, police informants, and police rakers (Bridge Initiative Team, 2020). Law enforcement sent informants to collect information on attendees at religious institutions, events, or programs or incite individuals to utter potential incendiary language or plan suspected terrorist activity. This program failed to produce any credible suspect in all the years of its running and was deemed illegal after it was unveiled through an Associated Press report and subsequent legal action (NPR, 2012). However, the program succeeded in reinforcing fear of authorities among affected communities and individuals.

Historical and ongoing treatment as "the other," combined with rises in Islamophobia, have engendered fear and distrust, often amplified during crises. Under the backdrop of persistent structural inequities and discrimination, it is paramount to address unique healthcare and immigration considerations for SA communities in the United States during and following the COVID-19 pandemic.

Healthcare Considerations during the COVID-19 Pandemic

Access to Healthcare

The pandemic exacerbated disparities in access to care with detrimental effects on the SA community. Many immigrant communities experienced sudden job losses and closures of small businesses (Liao, 2020; Mozumder, 2020), likely resulting in rises in numbers of uninsured SAs without any source of care. Many dependent on public hospitals and emergency rooms for affordable care found themselves with more limited healthcare options, particularly exacerbated in at-risk cities, including Queens County, New York (the epicenter of the initial U.S. epidemic) (Correal and Jacobs, 2020), where SAs comprise more than 35 percent of the population (U.S. Census Bureau, 2016, Table B02015). Emerging "public charge" legislation has heightened immigrants' wariness in seeking services needed (Page et al., 2020). The Public Charge rule, implemented in 2019, limits noncitizens from using government programs (Kaiser Family Foundation, 2019). Even though it has been paused for COVID-19 testing and treatment, immigrants remain hesitant to utilize healthcare due to misinformation and fear of deportation (McFarling, 2020), disproportionately affecting low-income SA families (Jha, 2019) who reside in areas hit hard by COVID-19 (AAPI Data, 2018; The New York Times, 2020).

Healthcare delivery rapidly transformed in the wake of the outbreak, adapting to an increased need for virtual services (Wosik et al., 2020). Amid increasing COVID-19 rates, people were advised to turn to telehealth and mobile health. With SA communities being forced to social distance in their homes—often without family members capable of providing translation services and technological help—sudden reliance on telehealth services may become a burden (Williams, 2020). For instance, despite a federal mandate to make translation services available, many healthcare centers fail to provide comprehensive linguistic services for non-English speakers (Eldred, 2018; Kang, 2020b). Among existing services, languages offered are limited and exclude those frequently spoken by SAs (Scarborough et al., 2018). SA community organizations report increased need for language support and are overwhelmed trying to aid the community with limited resources (Chung et al., 2020). Limited healthcare access compounds adverse effects of the pandemic due to higher prevalence of comorbidities and mental health concerns in this community.

Comorbidities

SAs in the United States are at increased risk of complications and

mortality from COVID-19 due to existing comorbidities such as cardio-vascular disease (CVD), hypertension, and diabetes (Pareek et al., 2020). While AAs in aggregate report lower rates of these conditions, SAs consistently have higher CVD incidence, hospitalizations, and mortality than non-Hispanic Whites and other racial/ethnic groups (Volgman et al., 2018). Prevalence of hypertension is estimated to be 27 percent for SAs in New York City (compared to 23 percent of non-Hispanic Whites) (Yi et al., 2016b), while national prevalence of diagnosed or undiagnosed diabetes is 23 percent (compared to 12 percent of non-Hispanic Whites) (Cheng et al., 2019); Asian Indians have higher odds of diabetes compared to other AA communities (Lee et al., 2011).

Mental Health

Prior outbreaks have been linked to poorer mental health outcomes (Blendon et al., 2004; Shultz et al., 2015). In the current pandemic, almost one-third of Americans report anxiety symptoms (as of June 2, 2020; CDC, 2020b). Although SAs report relatively lower rates of mental disorders, 21 percent experience a lifetime mood or anxiety disorder, of which 13 percent is subthreshold anxiety (Masood et al., 2009). Evidence suggests that AAs, including SAs, experience more subthreshold symptoms, particularly somatic ones that could contribute to underdiagnosis and undertreatment (Kim et al., 2015). With high levels of mental health stigma and low levels of mental health service utilization (Karasz et al., 2019), SAs may be particularly vulnerable to increases in mental distress without any concomitant increase in support during and in the aftermath of the immediate pandemic. The substantial number of SAs on the frontline with a higher possibility of infection and death (Jewett et al., 2020; Rao, 2020); economic shocks for low-income and undocumented SA workers (Liao, 2020; Mozumder, 2020); and current social, immigration, and travel-related restrictions (including the inability to engage in bereavement) for a collectivist culture where family is both the most integral form of support and the greatest cause of mental health problems (Karasz et al., 2019) may amplify COVID-related issues of trauma (Galea et al., 2020; Gunnell et al., 2020; Thombs et al., 2020).

Large numbers of SAs on the frontlines in healthcare and other essential services suggest a disproportionate mental health burden for these communities. Frontline workers are at risk of potentially traumatic experiences and associated mental health consequences (Benedek et al., 2007; Sim, 2020). For COVID-19, this is likely compounded by stresses of inadequate personal protective equipment, overburdened

healthcare systems, high mortality rates within one's own social networks, and self-quarantine to prevent exposure to others.

Similarly, SAs experiencing the economic shocks of reductions to or losses in employment are at greater risk of worse mental health (Sim, 2020). Because many SAs immigrate for better economic opportunities, loss of work could challenge their self-identity for why they came to the United States, as has been found among AA communities (Yang et al., 2014). Migration-related stressors may primarily impact mental health for SAs when they intersect with broader social determinants of unemployment and poverty (Karasz et al., 2019), primarily when it results in the occupation of a lower social position, which has been associated with mental distress for SA men (Masood et al., 2009).

Given the collectivist nature of SA culture, social restrictions are particularly likely to impact mental health (Galea et al., 2020; Perera and Chang, 2018) especially as family plays a central role to SA culture with positive and negative impacts on psychological functioning (Masood et al., 2009). For those at home with family, complicated family dynamics, including intergenerational conflict and violence, are a major cause for mental health problems among SAs, particularly for women, youth, and older adults (Karasz et al., 2019). In response to coping with newfound disconnect in social support, an anticipated rise in alcohol use (Galea et al., 2020) may also contribute to long-term consequences, as alcohol use in SA men is linked with family violence and disruption, financial problems, drinking and driving, and legal problems. SAs are less likely to receive treatment for alcohol disorders (Khera and Nakamura, 2018; Puri et al., 2018). In contrast, family support can be protective, and those separated from family could experience increased isolation and distress (Karasz et al., 2019). SAs often turn to religion to deal with mental health distress (ibid.), and social restrictions have limited visits to places of worship, negating social and religious benefits of such gatherings.

For SA older adults who are already at greater risk for psychological distress, these restrictions in movement will amplify known risk factors including social isolation, loneliness, abuse and neglect, acculturative stress, and intergenerational conflict (ibid.; Sayegh et al., 2013). For children, the closure of schools and decreased access to resources and a sense of routine will likely affect mental health (Lee, 2020), which could be worsened by the pressures of academic achievement in some SA communities. For SA adolescents, social restrictions could exacerbate risk factors for suicide, including interpersonal problems with family members, domestic violence, gender role expectations, and cultural

conflicts without the protective benefits of relationships with peers or other adults outside the home (Sharma and Shaligam, 2018).

For lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer (LGBTQ) SAs, who experience prejudice and discrimination and have high rates of self-reported mental health problems (Satrang and South Asian Network, 2007), social restrictions raise concerns about the safety of home environments where they may not be able to be fully themselves. LGBTQ youth, who already have poorer mental health than peers, are at increasing risk due to decreases in positive peer influences, greater negative interactions with unaccepting family members, and economic and housing concerns (Russell and Fish, 2016; The Trevor Project, 2020). Transgender and gender nonconforming individuals are at greater risk for worsening mental health due to increased body dysphoria and social stigma exacerbated by reduced access to gender-affirming medical care deemed nonessential during the pandemic (van der Miesen et al., 2020).

Women's Health

There are unique considerations related to health of women in SA communities; however, limited data highlights broader need for research. The precarious position of many in terms of formal and informal work, immigration status, and power within a patriarchal culture likely put SA women at greater risk for health, economic, and social consequences due to the pandemic.

An overlooked concern during the pandemic has been intimate partner violence (IPV), disproportionately affecting women. Social isolation measures during this time have resulted in an exponential increase in gender-based violence (United Nations, 2020). High levels of domestic abuse among SAs predate the pandemic; nearly 40 percent of SA women in the United States experience IPV, according to a community-based study. Many SA organizations providing domestic violence support report decreases in use of services while indicating increased domestic abuse incidents during the pandemic (Valentine and Tan, 2020). Social isolation measures, economic and immigration-related pressures, underreporting of incidents due to cultural stigma, and inaccessibility of domestic violence shelters have put SA women in a vulnerable position (ibid.).

For the abuser, COVID-19 has provided a mechanism for power and control to restrict access to phones, finance, and privacy for survivors because they are "locked down" at home. Due to loss of income,

abusers may eliminate crucial resources for survivors. For example, spouses may disconnect cellphones to save money, eliminating access to hotline services (Southall, 2020). Economic abuse by perpetrators has resulted in withholding of unemployment benefits and stimulus checks to prevent survivors from leaving the perpetrator or stopping court-ordered payments citing COVID-19 as reasons for inability to pay (Kamdar, 2020; Mukherji, 2020; Valentine and Tan, 2020). Amid financial insecurity, women are often unable to earn, granting the abuser more control. Moreover, SA women dependent on their spouse's citizenship status cannot leave the marriage fearing deportation (Kamdar, 2020). Undocumented survivors are most vulnerable because they cannot find legal employment, are ineligible for benefits such as unemployment aid, and have limited access to healthcare.

SA organizations working with survivors believe there is a large-scale underreporting of incidents. A substantial decrease in the number of calls to domestic hotlines and the decline in criminal complaints indicates the lack of reporting (Fougere, 2020; Mukherji, 2020; Southall, 2020; Valentine and Tan, 2020). For example, New York–based Sakhi reported a 76 percent decline in calls to their helpline since COVID-19 measures were enforced (Fougere, 2020)

Domestic violence shelters are either full or have closed to new clients to prevent an outbreak. In fear of contracting COVID-19, many women have left shelters, returning home to their abusers. Reciprocally, many women are unable to leave abusive households because shelters have closed (ibid.). Accessing help may be especially challenging for SA immigrants due to lack of support systems and unfamiliarity with accessing justice and legal systems.

Given this situation, organizations are innovating new solutions for survivors. Counseling sessions, legal services, and guidance on available resources have shifted remotely. Some are fundraising for extended hotel stays (Mukherji, 2020). Organizations have observed increases in online chat services, which are of potential value but introduce language barriers (Fougere, 2020; Southall, 2020). If contact is established with clients, organizations are assuring women to connect to police, hospitals, or courts and will facilitate access to essential services (Mukherji, 2020). Public and institutional awareness of increased risk of IPV is critical to provide survivors with support (Gelder et al., 2020). This pandemic has intensified survivors' needs, both for those confined to their homes and those who are in shelters.

Immigration and Other Policies

SAs face unique challenges related to immigration policies. As of late 2020, there are dynamic and constantly shifting proclamations on immigration policies being announced by the federal government (The Legal Aid Society, 2020; The White House, 2020c). These are particularly concerning for individuals with nonimmigrant or undocumented visa status, thus, affecting SAs in the short and long term.

Nonimmigrant Visa Status

Between 2008 to 2016, international students on F-1 visas grew by 104 percent, and about 1.5 million foreign graduating students obtained living and work authorization through the Optional Practical Training program (OPT). More than 70 percent of all OPT approvals were students from Asia, with more than 30 percent of them from India (Ruiz and Budiman, 2018). Currently, one in four physicians practicing in the United States are IMGs (Ahmed et al., 2018; Nwadiuko et al., 2018; Ranasinghe, 2015). Most SA IMGs are from India (13.3 percent) and Pakistan (5.9 percent), who report mainly practicing in primary care specialties and underserved rural areas.

Recently, the USCIS has announced it will honor employment contracts of IMGs if they are temporarily unable to work full-time due to illness, are provided reduced hours at healthcare facilities, or suffer other impacts related to the pandemic (USCIS, 2020). This waiver, however, does not extend to cover all legal challenges experienced by healthcare workers. The federal government has suspended routine visa services and premium processing for H-1B renewals due to the outbreak, which leave IMGs unable to renew nonimmigrant visa status to continue working. IMG physicians have voiced immense concerns regarding their H-1B visa status tied to their employment (Constate, 2020; Malhotra, 2020), as inability to return to work due to extended disability, incapacitation, or death may result in deportation of dependents.

The American Medical Association (AMA) has been actively advocating for IMG physicians, and is helping ensure that visa-related issues do not stop them from taking care of their patients (AMA, 2020). The AMA is urging the federal government to permit H-1B physicians to quickly receive work authorization to be allowed to work at multiple healthcare facilities. Despite this advocacy, constant changes and updates regarding immigration policies place continuous burdens on already overwhelmed frontline healthcare workers.

Undocumented Immigrants

Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, undocumented people in the United States already faced multiple health-related challenges from inequitable immigration policies (Hacker et al., 2015; Martinez et al., 2015). Organizations advocating for SAs in the United States, including the undocumented, have identified barriers to health such as a lack of language access (Committee Against Anti-Asian Violence, 2015), inadequate or overcrowded housing (Chhaya CDC, 2008), and economic insecurity due to precarious employment and lack of access to financing (Chhaya CDC, 2020; DRUM, 2012). These inequities have been exacerbated through pandemic-related legislation that has reproduced existing bias, such as excluding undocumented individuals and mixed-status families filing taxes jointly from cash aid in the CARES Act (Hsu, 2020), inadequate provisions for language access in the HEROES Act (APIAHF, 2020), and inaccessible testing and treatment for undocumented people (National Immigration Law Center, 2020), including more than 630,000 individuals of SA descent (Hanifa, 2019).

Like many immigrants, SA DACA recipients (Deferred Action for Childhood Arrival) do frontline work without any guarantee from the federal government that their immigration status will be safe (Chowdhury, 2020; MPI, 2020a; Naveed, 2020). While data for all SA DACA applicants and recipients by nationality is incomplete, at least 20,000 Indian Americans were eligible in 2018, of whom 2,550 (13 percent) were recipients (SAALT, 2019b). By comparison, as of March 2020, 643,560 (49 percent) of the total estimated 1,326,000 DACA-eligible population were recipients (MPI, 2020b).

One group of undocumented SAs remains outside the reach of most community support—immigration detainees. To date, 34,000 SAs have been apprehended at the border, with 17,000 arrested by Customs and Border Protection between October 2014 and April 2018; as of 2019, more than 3,000 were being held in immigration detention centers (SAALT, 2019b). Immigration and Customs Enforcement has drawn harsh criticism for inadequate care and outright negligence of detainee health (Human Rights Watch, 2018; SAALT, 2019c). Under the pandemic, legal advocates have found that conditions have worsened (New York Lawyers for the Public Interest, 2020), with the only viable solution to mitigating transmission in overcrowded facilities being the release of detainees (Meyer et al., 2020).

Implications and Recommendations

Given the specific healthcare and immigration concerns identified among SAs, we propose a number of recommendations. A key need outlined is the importance of disaggregated information. Without disaggregated data, organizations are unable to tailor informed COV-ID-19 responses to the priorities of their communities (Maybank, 2020). Proposed standards recommended by the Office of Management and Budget for uniform data collection need to be adopted and implemented for enhanced data quality representing race and ethnicity categories (Dorsey et al., 2014). Understanding differential access to testing and treatment among SAs, as well as disparities in hospitalizations, morbidity, and mortality related to COVID-19, will provide critical information about areas where resources and support are most needed. Contextual impacts of COVID-19 faced by older adults, women, and LGBTQ individuals are absent from scientific literature warranting particular investigation of pandemic-related risks and outcomes among diverse SA populations.

A pivotal element of an equitable and sustained response to CO-VID-19 parallels broader strategies addressing key structural and social determinants of health among SAs in the United States and other vulnerable communities. Legislation stimulating economic recovery must include relief for small businesses, temporary workers, and other segments of the labor force highly sensitive to turbulent and uneven access to employment, particularly those lacking regulatory health and safety protections. Restrictive immigration policies that disproportionately burden or jeopardize frontline workers or providers of other essential social and community services, such as those provided by SAs, through the course of this pandemic should be paused and reformed. Any enforcement of existing federal immigration policies, including deportation or incarceration, should remain separate and independent of municipal and state law enforcement and public safety functions.

As the public health and healthcare systems orient themselves to local physical distancing and social congregation conditions, services and outreach must adjust accordingly. Telehealth and other remote technologies must address differential access among groups with complementary strategies for those who do not or cannot successfully avail of online or distance modalities; such services must provide capacity for in-language communication for SAs and other limited English proficient communities. Given unique mental health burdens exhibited among SAs, healthcare providers and systems must have mechanisms for heightened screening and immediate referral to social support, bol-

stered by policy mechanisms that prioritize safety from physical and mental harm. This is of particular importance given the amplified consequence of IPV in the context of quarantine and other restrictions on in-person access to shelters and counseling that cannot be undertaken effectively or safely in a domestic setting.

As the United States continues to focus its efforts on mitigation and recovery, an area of emphasis to prevent future epidemic clusters throughout the nation is on contact tracing, where those recently exposed to COVID-19 are promptly identified, screened, isolated, and treated; this will reduce the magnitude of community spread. To facilitate such an effort, the United States is considering creating apps for mobile phones to assess proximity data and monitor interactions with individuals infected with COVID-19 (Volkin, 2020) adopted by other countries globally (Nature, 2020). Electronic contact tracing to evaluate disease spread poses a number of ethical and safety concerns (Kahn and Johns Hopkins, 2020). Lack of privacy protections on information collected, and legal standards placed on data partners, can harken back to databases maintained by federal and state agencies to surveil Muslims, Sikhs, Arabs, and SAs post-9/11 (Surveillance Technology Oversight Project, 2020). Governmental policies established post-9/11 provide precedence for surveillance programs across the United States in the wake of COVID-19. Thus, any contact tracing or other epidemiological monitoring strategy must be coupled with robust and transparent policy protections on the use of data solely for public health purposes with legal consequences for access not related to mitigating COVID-19.

Moving forward it is imperative that solutions to barriers to access are implemented in a rapid manner for equitable access to services in immediate response to COVID-19, while subsequently allowing for more comprehensive care for SAs from longer-term consequences. Partnering with and funding community organizations who are already doing the groundwork to provide healthcare services in SA communities is a priority. SA solidarity groups and community-based organizations have tried to meet the needs of vulnerable SAs, including undocumented people, through mutual aid, philanthropic, and crowdfunded efforts (SAALT, 2020); in the face of a lack of data disaggregation by race, these organizations have even taken on keeping count of mortality data themselves (Chung et al., 2020). By elevating the work of community organizations, existing services tailored to the cultural needs of the SA community can be more readily disseminated across the nation.

Broader policy interventions must consider the social determi-

nants of health that amplify the persistence of preventable disparities among SAs and other at-risk populations. Immigration reform underscoring a fundamental recognition of human dignity, equitable distribution of public funds and resources for local business and community assets, immediate access to comprehensive healthcare, and redress of civil rights violations is crucial for an effective and sustained response to COVID-19 for *all* affected communities.

Conclusion

Given the state of political affairs highlighting systemic inequities in the United States in the first half of 2020, the imperative for social justice has never been greater. Inherent to this approach is a recognition that the pursuit of health and well-being is a fundamental human right and an obligation of democratic societies. A cornerstone of health equity is a process that is inclusive in representing diverse experiences, perspectives, and priorities. Moreover, such an approach must be proactive in ensuring optimal social and institutional capital, rather than reactive to addressing situational consequences, some of which may be irreversible in terms of disease, disability, and death among individuals and populations. The multiple crises of 2020 illustrate that historical injustices and unrepresentative structures of governance and leadership result in severe violations of social justice and fundamental human rights. To that end, it is paramount that the burden of and response to the ongoing epidemic be equitably distributed, with an emphasis on understanding core social and structural determinants of health that lead to preventable disparities. An inclusive response to causes and consequences of COVID-19 among AAs must acknowledge the unique contextual realities and needs of SA communities—especially among disproportionately vulnerable communities, such as immigrants, older adults, women, children and adolescents, LGBTQ individuals, frontline workers, and small business owners—and to ensure that an agenda of resilience and recovery proactively addresses its distinct political, institutional, and social determinants and manifestations. Such an effort must occur in solidarity with other disadvantaged communities to ultimately actualize a truly inclusive agenda for health and social equity among all individuals and populations.

References

AAPI Data. 2018. "Community Facts: Top States." AAPI Data: Demographic Data and Policy Research on Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders.

- http://facts.aapidata.com/nationaldata/ (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Abrams, Elissa M., and Stanley J. Szefler. 2020. "COVID-19 and the Impact of Social Determinants of Health." *The Lancet Respiratory Medicine* 8(7): 659–661.
- Ahmed, Awad A., Hwang, Wei-Ting, Thomas Jr., Charles R., and Curtiland Deville Jr. 2018. "International Medical Graduates in the US Physician Workforce and Graduate Medical Education: Current and Historical Trends." *Journal of Graduate Medical Education* 10(2): 214-218.
- American Civil Liberties Union. 2004. "Sanctioned Bias: Racial Profiling since 9/11 Report." https://www.aclu.org/report/racial-profiling-911-report (accessed June 9, 2020).
- American Civil Liberties Union. 2020. "Surveillance under the Patriot Act." https://www.aclu.org/issues/national-security/privacy-and-surveillance/surveillance-under-patriot-act (accessed June 9, 2020).
- American Medical Association. 2020. "COVID-19 FAQs: Guidance for International Medical Graduates." https://www.ama-assn.org/education/international-medical-education/covid-19-faqs-guidance-international-medical-graduates (accessed May 20, 2020).
- American Public Media Research Lab. 2020. "The Color of Coronavirus: Covid-19 Deaths by Race and Ethnicity in the U.S." https://www.apmresearchlab.org/covid/deaths-by-race#asian (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Asian Americans Advancing Justice. n.d. "FAQs: Data Disaggregation and Asian Americans." https://www.advancingjustice-aajc.org/sites/default/files/2017-05/FAQs%20on%20Data%20Disaggregation%20and%20Asian%20Americans.pdf (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Asian and Pacific Islander American Health Forum. 2020. "HEROES Act to Restore Medicaid to Benefits to COFA—Senate Must Address Lack of Resources on Language Access." https://www.apiahf.org/pressrelease/heroes-act-to-restore-medicaid-benefits-to-cofa-senate-must-address-lack-of-resources-on-language-access/ (accessed May 26, 2020).
- Asian and Pacific Islander American Health Forum. n.d. "Data Disaggregation." https://www.apiahf.org/focus/health-care-quality/data-disaggregation/ (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Asian Pacific Policy and Planning Council. 2020. "In Six Weeks, STOP AAPI HATE Receives over 1700 Incident Reports of Verbal Harassment, Shunning and Physical Assaults." http://www.asianpacificpolicyandplanningcouncil.org/wp-content/uploads/Press_Release_5_13_20.pdf (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Azar, Kristen M. J., Shen, Zijun, Romanelli, Robert J., Lockhart, Stephen H., Smits, Kelly, Robinson, Sarah, Brown, Stephanie, and Alice R. Pressman. 2020. "Disparities in Outcomes among COVID-19 Patients in a Large Health Care System in California." *Health Affairs* 39(7): 1253–1262.

- Benedek, David M., Fullerton, Carol, and Robert J. Ursano. 2007. "First Responders: Mental Health Consequences of Natural and Human-Made Disasters for Public Health and Public Safety Workers." *Annual Review Public Health* 21(28): 55–68.
- Benfer, Emily A., and Lindsay F. Wiley. 2020. "Health Justice Strategies to Combat COVID-19: Protecting Vulnerable Communities during a Pandemic." *Health Affairs*. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200319.757883/full/ (accessed June 9, 2020)
- Bhatia Sunil, and Anjali Ram. 2018. "South Asian Immigration to United States: A Brief History within the Context of Race, Politics, and Identity." Pp. 15–32 in *Biopsychosocial Approaches to Understanding Health in South Asian Americans. Cross-Cultural Research in Health, Illness and Well-Being*, ed. M. Perera and E. Chang. Cham: Springer International Publishing.
- Bhatt, Amy, Puvar, Dhara, and Kangkana Koli. 2019. "Defying Dependence: Impacts of H-4 Work Authorization Policy on Immigrant Women, Families, and Communities." South Asian American Policy and Research Institute. http://www.saapri.org/content/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/Defying-Dependence.pdf (accessed June 9, 2020)
- Blake, Aaron. 2020. "Facing Coronavirus Criticism, Trump Reaches for His Favorite Remedy: An Immigration Ban." Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/04/21/facing-coronavirus-criticism-trump-reaches-his-favorite-remedy-an-immigration-ban/(accessed June 8, 2020)
- Blendon, Robert J., Benson, John M., DesRoches, Catherine M., Raleigh, Elizabeth, and Kalahn Taylor-Clark. 2004. "The Public's Response to Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome in Toronto and the United States." *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 38(7): 925–931.
- Borjas, George J. 2020. "Demographic Determinants of Testing Incidence and COVID-19 Infections in New York City Neighborhoods." The National Bureau of Economic Research, No. W26952.
- Bridge Initiative Team. 2020. "Factsheet: The NYPD Muslim Surveillance and Mapping Program." https://bridge.georgetown.edu/research/factsheet-the-nypd-muslim-surveillance-and-mapping-program/ (accessed June 5, 2020).
- Centers for Disease Control. 2020a. "Provisional Death Counts for Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19)." https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/cases-updates/cases-in-us.html (accessed October 19, 2020).
- Centers for Disease Control. 2020b. "Mental Health: Household Pulse Survey." https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/cases-updates/cases-in-us.html (accessed June 10, 2020).
- Cheng, Yiling J., Kanaya, Alka M., Araneta, Maria Rosario G., Saydah, Sharon H., Kahn, Henry S., Gregg, Edward W., Fujimoto, Wilfred Y., and Giuseppina Imperatore. 2019. "Prevalence of Diabetes by Race and

- Ethnicity in the United States, 2011–2016." JAMA 322(24): 2389–2398.
- Chhaya Community Development Corporation. 2020. "Modern-Day Redlining: The Burden of Underbanked and Excluded Communities in New York." https://chhayacdc.org/press-release-chhaya-launches-nyc-free-tax-prep-for-lmi-south-asian-indo-caribbean-new-yorkers-in-queens (accessed June 12, 2020).
- Chhaya Community Development Corporation. 2008. "New York's Housing Underground: A Refuge and a Resource." https://chhayacdc.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/New-Yorks-Housing-Underground.pdf (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Chou, Rosalind, and Joe Feagin. 2016. *Myth of the Model Minority: Asian Americans Facing Racism*. New York: Routledge.
- Chowdhury, Rebecca. 2020. "Many Undocumented Immigrants Are Frontline Workers, but Their Families Can't Get Government Aid." The Appeal. https://theappeal.org/coronavirus-essential-workers-undocumented-immigrants-government-aid/ (accessed May 28, 2020).
- Chung, Christina, Aponte, Claudia I., and Ann Choi. 2020. "NYC South Asian Leaders Say Community COVID Toll Undercounted." The City. https://www.thecity.nyc/coronavirus/2020/4/26/21247099/nyc-south-asian-leaders-say-community-covid-toll-undercounted (accessed May 26, 2020).
- Committee Against Anti-Asian Violence. 2015. "No Access—The Need for Improved Language Assistance Services for Limited English Proficient Asian Tenants of the New York City Housing Authority." https://caaav.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/NO-ACCESS-Full-Report-v5.pdf (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Constate, Agnes. 2020. "Fear of Deportation Heightened for Immigrant Doctors on H-1B Visas Amid Pandemic." NBC News. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/asian-america/fear-deportation-heightened-immigrant-doctors-h-1b-visas-amid-pandemic-n1204791 (accessed May 20, 2020).
- Correal, Annie, and Andrew Jacobs. 2020. "'A Tragedy Is Unfolding': Inside New York's Virus Epicenter." The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/09/nyregion/coronavirus-queens-coronajackson-heights-elmhurst.html (accessed May 29, 2020).
- David, E. J. R. 2016. "An Open Letter to the 'New York Times' Who Told Brown Asians They Don't Matter." HuffPost. https://www.huffpost.com/entry/an-open-letter-to-the-new-york-times-who-told-brown_b_5801ac3fe4b0985f6d1570f1 (accessed August 7, 2020).
- Desai, Manan. 2014. "Infecting Angel Island" South Asian American Digital Archive. https://www.saada.org/tides/article/infecting-angelisland (accessed June 8, 2020).
- Desis Rising Up and Moving. 2012. "Worker Rights Are Human Rights—South Asian Immigrant Workers in New York City." https://www.

- drumnyc.org/wp-content/themes/wpaid/images/wc-report.pdf (accessed June 11, 2020).
- Dorsey, Rashida, Graham, Garth, Glied, Sherry, Meyers, David, Clancy, Carolyn, and Howard Koh. 2014. "Implementing Health Reform: Improved Data Collection and the Monitoring of Health Disparities." *Annual Review of Public Health* 35: 123–138.
- Educational Commission for Foreign Medical Graduates. 2015. 2015 Annual Report. Philadelphia: ECFMG.
- Eldred, Sheila M. 2018. "With Scarce Access to Interpreters, Immigrants Struggle to Understand Doctors' Orders." National Public Radio. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2018/08/15/638913165/with-scarce-access-to-medical-interpreters-immigrant-patients-struggle-to-unders (accessed June 2, 2020).
- Farmer, Blake. 2020. "The Coronavirus Doesn't Discriminate, But U.S. Health Care Showing Familiar Biases." National Public Radio. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/04/02/825730141/the-coronavirus-doesnt-discriminate-but-u-s-health-care-showing-familiar-biases (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Fliesler, Nancy. 2020. "Disparities in Travel Time to COVID-19 Testing Sites May Bias Case Estimates." Boston's Children Hospital. https://discoveries.childrenshospital.org/covid-19-testing-travel-time/ (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Fougere, Debora. 2020. "Some Domestic Violence Hotlines Are Reporting a Dip in Calls: Here's Why That's Bad News." Spectrum News NY1. https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/news/2020/04/05/some-domestic-violence-hotlines-are-reporting-a-dip-in-calls--here-s-why-that-s-bad-news- (accessed June 3, 2020).
- Galea, Sandro, Merchant, Raina M., and Nicole Lurie. 2020. "The Mental Health Consequences of COVID-19 and Physical Distancing: The Need for Prevention and Early Intervention." JAMA Internal Medicine 180(6): 817–818.
- Gelder, N. Van, Peterman, A., Potts, A., 'Odonnell, M., Thompson, K., Shah, N., and S. Oertelt-Prigione. 2020. "COVID-19: Reducing the Risk of Infection Might Increase the Risk of Intimate Partner Violence." *EClinicalMedicine*: 21.
- Ghosh, Chandak. 2003. "Healthy People 2010 and Asian Americans/ Pacific Islanders: Defining a Baseline of Information." *American Journal of Public Health* 93(12): 2093-2098.
- Gordon, Nancy P., Lin, Teresa Y., Rau, Jyoti, and Joan C. Lo. 2019. "Aggregation of Asian-American Subgroups Masks Meaningful Differences in Health and Health Risks among Asian Ethnicities: An Electronic Health Record Based Cohort Study." *BMC Public Health* 19(1): 1551.

- Gunnell, David, Appleby, Louis, Arensman, Ella, Hawton, Keith, John, Ann, Kapur, Nav, and Murad Khan et al. 2020. "Suicide Risk and Prevention during the COVID-19 Pandemic." The Lancet Psychiatry 7(6): 468–471.
- Hacker, Karen, Anies, Maria, Folb, Barbara L., and Leah Zallman. 2015. "Barriers to Health Care for Undocumented Immigrants: A Literature Review." *Risk Management and Healthcare Policy* 8: 175–183.
- Hanifa, Aziz. 2019. "South Asian Population in the U.S. Grew by 2 Million in 7 Years." India Abroad. https://www.indiaabroad.com/indian-americans/south-asian-population-in-the-u-s-grew-by-2-million-in-7-years-survey/article_4a93e71c-78fb-11e9-b827-67ee9f6c3ec4.html (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Hayes-Bautista, David E., and Paul Hsu. 2020. "The COVID-19 Case Rate and California's Diversity: Patterns in Coronavirus Exposure." UCLA Center for the Study of Latino Health and Culture. https://www.uclahealth.org/ceslac/workfiles/Research/COVID19/The-COVID-19-Case-Rate-and-Californias-Diversity-Patterns-in-Coronavirus-Exposure.pdf (accessed June 8, 2020).
- Ho, Tamara C. 2019. "The Complex Heterogeneity of Asian American Identity." Pp. 17–26 in *T&T Clark Handbook of Asian American Biblical Hermeneutics*, eds. Uriah Y. Kim and Seung Ai Yang. London: Bloomsbury Publishing.
- Holland, Ariel T., and Latha P. Palaniappan. 2012. "Problems with the Collection and Interpretation of Asian-American Health Data: Omission, Aggregation, and Extrapolation." *Annals of Epidemiology* 22(6): 397–405.
- Hooper, Monica W., Nápoles, Anna M., and Eliseo J. Pérez-Stable. 2020. "COVID-19 and Racial/Ethnic Disparities." *JAMA* 323(24): 2466–2467.
- Hsu, Spencer S. 2020. "U.S. Citizen Children with Undocumented Parents Unfairly Denied Coronavirus Relief, Federal Lawsuit Asserts." The Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/legal-issues/us-citizen-children-with-undocumented-parents-unfairly-denied-coronavirus-relief-federal-lawsuit-asserts/2020/05/1da19662-8ed2-11ea-a0bc-4e9ad4866d21_story.html (accessed May 27, 2020).
- Human Rights Watch. 2018. "Code Red: The Fatal Consequences of Dangerously Substandard Medical Care in Immigration Detention." https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/06/20/code-red/fatal-consequences-dangerously-substandard-medical-care-immigration (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Islam, Nadia Shilpi, Khan, Suhaila, Kwon, Simona, Jang, Deeana, Ro, Marguerite, and Chau Trinh-Shevrin. 2010. "Methodological Issues in the Collection, Analysis, and Reporting of Granular Data in Asian American Populations: Historical Challenges and Potential Solutions." *Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved* 21(4): 1354-1381.
- Jannene, Jeramey. 2020. "COVID-19 Testing up but Racial Dispari-

- ties Still Stark." Urban Milwaukee. https://urbanmilwaukee.com/2020/05/09/daily-as-covid-19-testing-increases-racial-disparity-remains-stark/ (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Jewett, Christina, Bailey, Melissa, and Danielle Renwick. 2020. "Exclusive—Nearly 600 Health Workers Died of COVID-19 and the Toll Is Rising." The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/usnews/2020/jun/06/us-health-workers-dying-coronavirus-stats-data (accessed June 6, 2020).
- Jha, Ritu. 2019. "New Public Charge Rule Would Be Affecting Many Low-Income, South Asian Families." IndicaNews. https://indicanews. com/2019/08/28/new-public-charge-rule-would-be-affecting-manylow-income-south-asian-families/ (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Kahn, Jeffrey, and Johns Hopkins Project on Ethics and Governance of Digital Contact Tracing Technologies. 2020. *Digital Contact Tracing for Pandemic Response: Ethics and Governance Guidance*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Kaholokula, Joseph Keawe'aimoku, Raynald A. Samoa, Robin E. S. Miyamoto, Neal Palafox, and Sheri-Ann Daniels. 2020. "COVID-19 Special Column: COVID-19 Hits Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islander Communities the Hardest." Hawai'i Journal of Health and Social Welfare 79(5): 143–146.
- Kaiser Family Foundation. 2019. "Disparities Policy: Changes to 'Public Charge' Inadmissibility Rule: Implications for Health and Health Coverage." https://www.kff.org/disparities-policy/fact-sheet/public-charge-policies-for-immigrants-implications-for-health-coverage/(accessed May 25, 2020).
- Kamdar, Bansari. 2020. "For These South Asian Women in the US, Lockdown Has Led to Increased Domestic Violence." Huffpost. https://www.huffingtonpost.in/entry/coronavirus-lockdown-domestic-violence-south-asian-women_in_5eb3f5bfc5b652c56473766b (accessed June 5, 2020).
- Kang, Esther Yoon-Ji. 2020a. "Asian Americans Feel the Bite of Prejudice during the COVID-19 Pandemic." National Public Radio. https://www.npr.org/local/309/2020/03/31/824397216/asian-americansfeel-the-bite-of-prejudice-during-the-c-o-v-i-d-19-pandemic (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Kang, Esther Yoon-Ji. 2020b. "For Non-English Speakers, Language Is a Barrier during the COVID-19 Pandemic." WBEZ—Chicago's NPR News Source. https://www.wbez.org/stories/fornon-english-speakers-language-is-a-barrier-during-the-covid-19-pandemic/72f6c85c-7f89-4e60-807d-60ab946af265 (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Karasz, Alison, Gany, Francesca, Escobar, Javier, Flores, Cristina, Prasad, Lakshmi, Inman, Arpana, and Vasundhara Kalasapudi et al. 2019.

- "Mental Health and Stress among South Asians." *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health* 21(1): 7–14.
- Kauh, Tina. 2018. "Can Capturing More Detailed Data Advance Health Equity?" Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. https://www.rwjf.org/en/blog/2018/08/can-capturing-more-detailed-data-advance-health-equity.html (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Kaur, Harmeet. 2020. "The Coronavirus Pandemic Is Hitting Black and Brown Americans Especially Hard on All Fronts." CNN. https://www.cnn.com/2020/05/08/us/coronavirus-pandemic-race-impact-trnd/index.html (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Khera, Gagan S., and Nadine Nakamura. 2018. "Substance Use, Gender, and Generation Status among Asian Indians in the United States." *Journal of Ethnicity in Substance Abuse* 17(3): 291–302.
- Khoo, Erwin J., and John D. Lantos. 2020. "Lessons Learned from the COVID-19 Pandemic." *Acta Paediatrica* 109: 1323–1325.
- Kim, Hee Jun, Park, EunMi, Storr, Carla L., Tran, Katherine, and Hee-Soon Juon. 2015. "Depression among Asian-American Adults in the Community: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *PloS One* 10(6): e0127760.
- Kochhar, Rakesh, and Anthony Cilluffo. 2018. "Income Inequality in the US Is Rising Most Rapidly among Asians." Pew Research Center. https://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2018/07/12/income-inequality-in-the-u-s-is-rising-most-rapidly-among-asians/ (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Laughland, Oliver, and Zannoli, Lauren. 2020. "Why Is Coronavirus Taking Such a Deadly Toll on Black Americans?" The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/25/coronavirus-racial-disparities-african-americans (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Lee, Jennifer, and Karthick Ramakrishnan. 2020. "Who Counts as Asian." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 43(10): 1733–1756.
- Lee, Ji Won R., Brancati, Frederick L., and Hsin-Chieh Yeh. 2011. "Trends in the Prevalence of Type 2 Diabetes in Asians Versus Whites: Results from the United States National Health Interview Survey 1997–2008." *Diabetes Care* 34(2): 353–357.
- Lee, Joyce. 2020. "Mental Health Effects of School Closures during CO-VID-19." The Lancet Child and Adolescent Health 4(6): 421.
- Lee, Sunmin, Martinez, Genevieve, Ma, Grace X., Hsu, Chiehwen E., Robinson, E. Stephanie, Bawa, Julie, and Hee-Soon Juon. 2010. "Barriers to Health Care Access in 13 Asian American Communities." *American Journal of Health Behavior* 34(1): 21–30.
- Liao, Shannon. 2020. "Unemployment Claims from Asian Americans Have Spiked 6,900% in New York. Here's Why." CNN. https://www.cnn.com/2020/05/01/economy/unemployment-benefits-new-york-asian-americans/index.html (accessed June 10, 2020).

- Litam, Stacey Diane Arianez. 2020. "' Take Your Kung-Flu Back to Wuhan': Counseling Asians, Asian Americans, and Pacific Islanders with Race-Based Trauma Related to COVID-19." *The Professional Counselor* 10(2): 144–156.
- Malhotra, Ashish. 2020. "Foreign Doctors on Front Lines of COVID-19 Fear Deportation from U.S." Los Angeles Times. https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2020-04-06/foreign-doctors-on-u-s-front-lines-of-covid-19-fear-deportation (accessed May 20, 2020)
- Martinez, Omar, Wu, Elwin, Sandfort, Theo, Dodge, Brian, Carballo-Dieguez, Alex, Pinto, Rogeiro, Rhodes, Scott D., Moya, Eva, and Silvia Chavez-Baray. 2015. "Evaluating the Impact of Immigration Policies on Health Status among Undocumented Immigrants: A Systematic Review." *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health* 17(3): 947–970.
- Masood, Nausheen, Okazaki, Sumie, and David T. Takeuchi. 2009. "Gender, Family, and Community Correlates of Mental Health in South Asian Americans." *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology* 15(3): 265–274.
- Maybank, Aletha. 2020. "Why Racial and Ethnic Data on COVID-19's Impact Is Badly Needed." American Medical Association. https://www.ama-assn.org/about/leadership/why-racial-and-ethnic-data-covid-19-s-impact-badly-needed (accessed June 10, 2020)
- McFarling, Usha Lee. 2020. "Fearing Deportation, Many Immigrants at Higher Risk of Covid-19 Are Afraid to Seek Testing or Care." STAT News. https://www.statnews.com/2020/04/15/fearing-deportation-many-immigrants-at-higher-risk-of-covid-19-are-afraid-to-seektesting-or-care/ (accessed June 3, 2020).
- Meyer, Jaimie P., Franco-Paredes, Carlos, Parmar, Parveen, Yasin, Faiza, and Matthew Gartland. 2020. "COVID-19 and the Coming Epidemic in US Immigration Detention Centres." *Lancet Infectious Diseases* 20(6): 646–648
- Migration Policy Institute. 2020a. "Immigrant Health-Care Workers in the United States." https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/immigrant-health-care-workers-united-states (accessed May 28, 2020).
- Migration Policy Institute. 2020b. "Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) Data Tools." https://www.migrationpolicy.org/programs/data-hub/deferred-action-childhood-arrivals-daca-profiles (accessed August 4, 2020).
- Mozumder, Suman G. 2020. "Low Wage South Asian Workers in the US Hard Hit by Coronavirus Business Downturn." India Abroad. https://www.indiaabroad.com/indian-americans/low-wage-south-asian-workers-in-the-u-s-hard-hit-by-coronavirus-business-downturn/article_ce0aad00-6c9e-11ea-993b-e7075f5469df.html (accessed June 1, 2020).
- Mukherji, Anahita. 2020. "South Asian Domestic Violence Survivors in

- Silicon Valley Grapple with COVID-19 Lockdown." The Wire. https://thewire.in/women/south-asian-domestic-violence-survivors-in-silicon-valley-grapple-with-covid-19-lockdown (accessed June 11, 2020)
- Nadal, Kevin L. 2019. "The Brown Asian American Movement: Advocating for South Asian, Southeast Asian, and Filipino American communities." Asian American Policy Review 29: 2–11.
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. 2016. "Frameworks for Addressing the Social Determinants of Health." Pp. 53–67 in *A Framework for Educating Health Professionals to Address the Social Determinants of Health*. Washington, DC: National Academies Press.
- National Immigration Law Center. 2020. "Update on Access to Health Care for Immigrants and Their Families." https://www.nilc.org/issues/health-care/update-on-access-to-health-care-for-immigrants-and-their-families (accessed June 13, 2020).
- National Public Radio. 2012. "Stories Put Spotlight on NYPD Surveillance Program." https://www.npr.org/2012/04/18/150805767/stories-put-spotlight-on-nypd-surveillance-program (accessed May 31, 2020).
- Nature. 2020. "Show Evidence That Apps for COVID-19 Contact Tracing Are Secure and Effective." https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-01264-1 (accessed June 11, 2020).
- Naveed, Hina. 2020. "I'm a Nurse Battling against COVID-19, but DACA Fight Could End in My Deportation." USA Today. https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/policing/2020/04/17/coronavirus-imfront-line-nurse-but-daca-fight-could-mean-deportation/2963866001 (accessed May 28, 2020).
- New Jersey Business and Industry Association. 2020. "Asian and Hispanic Residents Have Highest COVID-19 Diagnosis Rates." New Jersey Business. https://njbmagazine.com/njb-news-now/asian-and-hispanic-residents-have-highest-covid-19-diagnosis-rates/ (accessed June 7, 2020).
- New York City Comptroller. 2020. "New York City's Frontline Workers." https://comptroller.nyc.gov/reports/new-york-citys-frontline-workers/ (accessed June 8, 2020).
- New York Lawyers for the Public Interest. 2020. "Still Detained and Denied: The Health Crisis in Immigration Continues." https://nylpi.org/new-report-finds-worsening-crisis-of-inadequate-medical-care-in-immigration-detention-and-immediate-covid-19-threat (accessed May 27, 2020).
- Ngai, Mae. 2017. "Why Trump Is Making Muslims the NEW Chinese." CNN. https://www.cnn.com/2017/01/30/opinions/muslims-arenew-chinese-ngai-opinion/index.html (accessed June 10, 2020).
- Nguyen, Anh Bao, Chawla, Neetu, Noone, Anne-Michelle, and Shobha

- Srinivasan. 2014. "Disaggregated Data and beyond: Future Queries in Cancer Control Research." *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers and Prevention* 23(11): 2266–2272.
- Nwadiuko, Joseph, Varadaraj, Varshini, and Anju Ranjit. 2018. "International Medical Graduates—A Critical Component of the Global Health Workforce." *JAMA* 319(8): 765–766.
- Page, Kathleen R., Venkataramani Maya, Beyrer, Chris, and Sarah Polk. 2020. "Undocumented U.S. Immigrants and COVID-19." New England Journal of Medicine 382(21): e62.
- Palmer, James. 2020. "Trump Can't Deport the Coronavirus." Foreign Policy. https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/03/12/trump-travel-bancant-deport-the-coronavirus/ (accessed June 9, 2020).
- Pareek, Manish, Bangash, Mansoor N., Pareek, Nilesh, Pan, Daniel, Sze, Shirley, Minhas, Jatinder S., Hanif, Wasim, and Kamlesh Khunti. 2020. "Ethnicity and COVID-19: An Urgent Public Health Research Priority." *The Lancet* 395(10234): 1421–1422.
- Pitas, Nicholas, and Colin Ehmer. 2020. "Social Capital in the Response to COVID-19." *American Journal of Health Promotion*. 1–3.
- Perera, Marisa J., and Edward C. Chang, eds. 2018. *Biopsychosocial Approaches to Understanding Health in South Asian Americans*. Cham: Springer International Publishing.
- Ponce, Ninez, Scheitler, A. J., and Riti Shimkhada. 2016. "Understanding the Culture of Health for Asian American, Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islanders (AANHPIs): What Do Population-Based Health Surveys across the Nation Tell Us about the State of Data Disaggregation for AANHPIs?" A report presented to the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. https://www.policylink.org/sites/default/files/AANHPIdraft-Report-9-262016.pdf (accessed June 5, 2020).
- Puri, Nitasha, Allen, Kirsten, and Launette Rieb. 2018. "Treatment of Alcohol Use Disorder among People of South Asian Ancestry in Canada and the United States: A Narrative Review." *Journal of Ethnicity in Substance Abuse*: 1–13.
- Rahman M. M., Yong T. T., and A. A. Ullah. 2014. "Migrant Remittances in South Asia: An Introduction." Pp. 1–30 in *Migrant Remittances in South Asia*. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Raj, Anita, and Jay G. Silverman. 2002. "Intimate Partner Violence against South Asian Women in Greater Boston." *Journal of the American Medical Women's Association* 57(2): 111–114.
- Ramakrishnan, Karthik, and Farah Z. Ahmad. 2014. "Health Care and Health Outcomes." Center for American Progress. https://aapidata.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/AAPI-Health3-3.pdf (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Ranasinghe, Padmini D. 2015. "International Medical Graduates in the US Physician Workforce." Journal of American Osteopath Association

- 115(4): 236-241.
- Rao, Meghna. 2020. "The South Asian Frontliners of New York." The Juggernaut. https://www.thejuggernaut.com/south-asian-frontliners-new-york (accessed on June 5, 2020).
- Raymer, Steve. 2004. "Indian Doctors Help Fill U.S. Health Care Needs." Yale. https://yaleglobal.yale.edu/content/indian-doctors-help-fill-us-health-care-needs (accessed June 1, 2020).
- Rubin, Victor, Ngo, Danielle, Ross, Angel, Butler, Dalila, and Nisha Balaram. 2018. "Counting a Diverse Nation: Disaggregating Data on Race and Ethnicity to Advance a Culture of Health." Policy-Link. https://www.policylink.org/sites/default/files/Counting_a_Diverse_Nation_08_15_18.pdf (accessed August 4, 2020).
- Ruiz, Neil, and Abby Budiman. 2018. Number of Foreign College Students Staying and Working in U.S. after Graduation Surges. Pew Research Center. https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2018/05/10/number-of-foreign-college-students-staying-and-working-in-u-s-after-graduation-surges/ (accessed May 25, 2020).
- Russell, Stephen T., and Jessica N. Fish. 2016. "Mental Health in Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender (LGBT) Youth." *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology* 12: 465–487.
- Saez, Lawrence. 2012. The South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC): An Emerging Collaboration Architecture. New York: Routledge.
- Satrang and South Asian Network. 2007. "Giving Visibility to the Needs of the South Asian LGBTIQ Community in Southern California." South Asian Network. http://southasiannetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/06/No_More_Denial.pdf (accessed June 1, 2020).
- Sayegh, Philip, Kellough, Jennifer, Otilingam, Poorni G., and Cecilia Y. M. Poon. 2013. "South Asian and Middle Eastern American Older Adults: Dementia, Mood Disorders, and Anxiety Disorders." *Clinical Gerontologist* 36(3): 216–240.
- Scarborough, William, Lewis, Amanda E., and Ivan Arenas. 2018. "A Tale of Diversity, Disparity, and Discrimination: The State of Racial Justice for Asian American Chicagoans." Institute for Research on Race and Public Policy; University of Illinois at Chicago. https://irrpp.uic.edu/pdf/publications/IRRPP_TheStateOfRacialJusticeForAsianAmericanChicagoansReport.pdf (accessed June 2, 2020).
- Shah, Sono, and Karthik Ramakrishnan. 2017. "Why Disaggregate? Disparities in AAPI Health." http://aapidata.com/blog/countmeinhealth-disparities/ (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Sharma, Neha, and Deepika Shaligram. 2018. "Suicide among South Asian Youth in America." Pp. 83–97 in *Suicide among Diverse Youth*. Cham: Springer.
- Shultz, James M., Baingana, Florence, and Yuval Neria. 2015. "The 2014

- Ebola Outbreak and Mental Health: Current Status and Recommended Response." *JAMA* 313(6): 567–568.
- Siddique, Haroon. 2020. "Key Findings from Public Health England's Report on Covid-19 Deaths." The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/jun/02/key-findings-from-public-health-englands-report-on-covid-19-deaths (accessed June 7, 2020).
- Sikh American Legal Defense and Education Fund. 2011. "The First 9/11 Backlash Fatality: The Murder of Balbir Singh Sodhi." https://saldef.org/balbir-singh-sodhi/ (accessed June 9, 2020).
- Sim, Malcolm R. 2020. "The COVID-19 Pandemic: Major Risks to Healthcare and Other Workers on the Front Line." Occupational and Environmental Medicine 77: 281–282.
- Southall, Ashley. 2020. "Why a Drop in Domestic Violence Reports Might Not Be a Good Sign." The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/17/nyregion/new-york-city-domestic-violence-coronavirus.html?referringSource=articleShare (accessed June 10, 2020).
- South Asian Americans Leading Together. 2020. "COVID-19 Resources for South Asian Americans." https://saalt.org/covid-19resources/(accessed June 11, 2020).
- South Asian Americans Leading Together. 2019a. "Demographic Snapshot of South Asians in the United States: April 2019." https://saalt.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/SAALT-Demographic-Snapshot-2019.pdf (accessed June 7, 2020.
- South Asian Americans Leading Together. 2019b. "South Asian Migrants in Detention: A Factsheet." https://saalt.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/South-Asian-Migrants-in-Detention-A-Factsheet-SAALT.pdf (accessed May 27, 2020).
- South Asian Americans Leading Together. 2019c. "South Asian Migrants in Detention: A factsheet." https://saalt.org/wp-content/up-loads/2019/08/South-Asian-Migrants-in-Detention-Factsheet.pdf (accessed May 27, 2020).
- South Asian Americans Leading Together. 2018. "New FBI Hate Crime Statistics Show Disturbing Surge in Hate Crimes." https://saalt.org/new-fbi-hate-crimes-statistics-show-disturbing-surge-in-hate-crimes/(accessed June 10, 2020).
- South Asian Americans Leading Together. 2017. "Power, Pain, Potential—South Asian Americans at the Forefront of Growth and Hate in the 2016 Election Cycle." https://saalt.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/SAALT_Power_rpt_final3_lorez.pdf (accessed May 31, 2020).
- South Asian Americans Leading Together. 2009. "Health Care Issues Affecting South Asians in the United States: September 2009." https://saalt.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/09/Health-Care-Issues-Affecting-South-Asians-in-the-United-States.pdf (accessed June 7, 2020).

- Surveillance Technology Oversight Project. 2020. "A Tracing Partner We Should Trust?" Urban Justice Center. https://www.stopspying.org/latest-news/2020/5/8/a-tracing-partner-we-should-trust (accessed June 11, 2020).
- Teranishi, Robert T., Nguyen, Bach M.D., and Cynthia M. Alcantar. 2014. "The Asian American and Pacific Islander Data Disaggregation Movement: The Convergence of Community Activism and Policy Reform." Asian American Policy Review 25: 26–36.
- The New York Times. 2020. "Coronavirus in the U.S.: Latest Map and Case Count." https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/us/coronavirus-us-cases.html (accessed June 13, 2020).
- The Legal Aid Society. 2020. What You Need to Know about the COV-ID-19 Travel Ban. https://www.legalaidnyc.org/get-help/immigration-deportation/what-you-need-to-know-about-the-travel-ban/(accessed June 5, 2020).
- The Trevor Project. 2020. "Implications of COVID-19 for LGBTQ Youth Mental Health and Suicide Prevention." https://www.thetrevorproject.org/2020/04/03/implications-of-covid-19-for-lgbtq-youth-mental-health-and-suicide-prevention/ (accessed June 2, 2020).
- The White House. 2020a. "Proclamation on Suspension of Entry as Immigrants of Persons Who Pose a Risk of Transmitting 2019 Novel Coronavirus." https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/proclamation-suspension-entry-immigrants-nonimmigrants-persons-poserisk-transmitting-2019-novel-coronavirus/ (accessed June 9, 2020).
- The White House. 2020b. "Proclamation—Suspension of Entry as Immigrants and Nonimmigrants of Certain Additional Persons Who Pose a Risk of Transmitting 2019 Novel Coronavirus." https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/proclamation-suspension-entry-immigrants-nonimmigrants-certain-additional-persons-pose-risk-transmitting-2019-novel-coronavirus/ (accessed June 10, 2020).
- The White House. 2020c. "Proclamation Suspending Entry of Immigrants Who Presents Risk to the US Labor Market during the Economic Recovery Following the COVID-19 Outbreaks." https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/proclamation-suspending-entry-immigrants-present-risk-u-s-labor-market-economic-recovery-following-covid-19-outbreak/ (accessed June 5, 2020).
- Thombs, Brett D., Bonardi, Olivia, Rice, Danielle B., Boruff, Jill T., Azar, Marleine, He, Chen, Markham, Sarah, Ying, Sun, Wu, Yin, Krishnan, Ankur, Thombs-Vite, Ian, and Andrea Benedetti. 2020. "Curating Evidence on Mental Health during COVID-19: A Living Systematic Review." *Journal of Psychosomatic Research* 133(110113).
- UCLA Center for Health Policy Research. n.d. "2011–2012 Health Profiles—South Asian Ethnic Group." http://healthpolicy.ucla.edu/health-profiles/race_ethnicity/Documents/AsianGroups/SouthA-

- sian.pdf (accessed August 8, 2020).
- United Nations. 2020. "Policy Brief: The Impact of COVID-19 on Women." https://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2020/policy-brief-the-impact-of-covid-19-on-women-en.pdf?la=en&vs=1406 (accessed June 10, 2020).
- United States Census Bureau. 2016. "American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates Detailed Tables, Total Asian alone population, Table B02015." https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?g=0500000US36005, 36047,36061,36081,36085&tid=ACSDT5Y2016.B02015&q=B02015 (accessed June 13, 2020).
- United States Courts. n.d. "Facts and Case Summary—Korematsu v. U.S." https://www.uscourts.gov/educational-resources/educational-activities/facts-and-case-summary-korematsu-v-us (accessed June 9, 2020).
- U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services. 2020. "USCIS Response to COVID-19: Temporary Policy Changes for Certain Foreign Medical Graduates during the COVID-19 National Emergency." https://www.uscis.gov/about-us/uscis-response-covid-19 (accessed May 20, 2020).
- Vaghul, Kavya, and Christian Edlagan. 2016. "How Data Disaggregation Matters for Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders." Washington Center for Equitable Growth. https://equitablegrowth.org/how-data-disaggregation-matters-for-asian-americans-and-pacific-islanders/(accessed June 7, 2020).
- Valentine, Ashish, and Anna Luy Tan. 2020. "What's Really Killing Us?" The Juggernaut. https://www.thejuggernaut.com/systemic-issues?s =ckbd01mhc081g0792gvh2cqj2&fbclid=IwAR2dfypMOAd02N99TgU AP-8hSCF86EeFnYaMaSneQKrQehmny1zqVJqPELg (accessed June 13, 2020).
- van der Miesen, Anna I. R., Raaijmakers, Daphne, and Tim C. van de Grift. 2020. "'You Have to Wait a Little Longer': Transgender (Mental) Health at Risk as a Consequence of Deferring Gender Affirming Treatments during COVID19." Archives of Sexual Behavior 49: 1395–1399.
- Volgman, Annabelle Santos, Palaniappan, Latha S., Aggarwal, Neelum T., Gupta, Milan, Khandelwal, Abha, Krishnan, Aruna V., and Judith H. Lichtman et al. 2018. "Atherosclerotic Cardiovascular Disease in South Asians in the United States: Epidemiology, Risk Factors, and Treatments: A Scientific Statement from the American Heart Association." Circulation 138(1): e1–e34.
- Volkin, Samuel. 2020. "Digital Contact Tracing Poses Ethical Challenges." https://hub.jhu.edu/2020/05/26/digital-contact-tracing-ethics/?fbclid=IwAR3NW2FbmgHjoxBE7mhXQersXUDwfsszB0Q1wnIeJGTMXs3Wz2YowNn1SsM (accessed June 9, 2020).

- Williams, David R., and Lisa A. Cooper. 2020. "COVID-19 and Health Equity—A New Kind of 'Herd Immunity." JAMA 323(24): 2478–2480.
- Williams, Elliot C. 2020. "The Pandemic Has Made Telehealth More Accessible, but Not Everyone Finds It Convenient." WAMU 88.5 American University, Washington D.C. Radio. https://wamu.org/story/20/05/27/the-pandemic-has-made-telehealth-more-accessible-but-not-everyone-finds-it-convenient/ (accessed June 6, 2020).
- Wosik, Jedrek, Fudim, Marat, Cameron, Blake, Gellad, Ziad F., Cho, Alex, Phinney, Donna, Curtis, Simon, Roman, Matthew, Poon, Eric G., Ferranti, Jeffrey, Katz, Jason N., and James Tcheng. 2020. "Telehealth Transformation: COVID-19 and the Rise of Virtual Care." *Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association* 27(6): 957–962.
- Yan, Brandon W., Ng, Fiona, Chu, Janet, Tsoh, Janice, and Tung Nguyen. 2020. "Asian Americans Facing High COVID-19 Case Fatality" Health Affairs. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200708.894552/full/ (accessed October 16, 2020)
- Yang, Lawrence H., Chen, Fang-pei, Sia, Kathleen J., Lam, Jonathan, Lam, Katherine, Ngo, Hong, Lee, Sing, Kleinman, Arthur, and Byron Good. 2014. "'What Matters Most': A Cultural Mechanism Moderating Structural Vulnerability and Moral Experience of Mental Illness Stigma." *Social Science and Medicine* 103: 84–93.
- Yi, Stella S., Kwon, Simona, Sacks, Rachel, and Chau Trinh-Shevrin. 2016a. "Commentary: Persistence and Health-Related Consequences of the Model Minority Stereotype for Asian Americans." *Ethnicity and Disease* 26(1): 133–138.
- Yi, Stella S., Thorpe, Lorna E., Zanowiak, Jennifer M., Chau Trinh-Shevrin, and Nadia S. Islam. 2016b. "Clinical Characteristics and Lifestyle Behaviors in a Population-Based Sample of Chinese and South Asian Immigrants with Hypertension." *American Journal of Hypertension* 29(8): 941–947.
- Zimmer, Carl. 2020. "Most New York Coronavirus Cases Came from Europe, Genomes Show." New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/08/science/new-york-coronavirus-cases-europe-genomes.html (accessed June 8, 2020).

Yousra Yusuf, MPH is a PhD candidate at the Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health. Her research interests are in reproductive health, immigrant health, health equity, and women's health in underserved, community-based research settings. She has an extensive background in public health research and teaching in the fields of community health research, health disparities, and health advocacy. She currently serves as the President of the South Asian Public Health Association.

Supriya Misra, ScD, is an Assistant Professor/Faculty Fellow in the Department of Social and Behavioral Sciences at the NYU School of Global Public Health. Her research focuses on how the ways in which society treat people influence their health, particularly the role of discrimination, stigma, and trauma on mental health inequities for individuals with socially marginalized identities (e.g., by ethnicity, gender) and for socially stigmatized illnesses (e.g., HIV, psychosis).

SHIPRA SINGH, MBBS, MPH, PhD, is an Associate Professor of Health Education and Public Health in the School of Population Health, College of Health and Human Services, at the University of Toledo. Her research highlights the intersection of medicine and public health, examining the impact of social determinants of health

factors on health outcomes, and healthcare system-level factors that contribute to health disparities.

GAYATRI MALHOTRA, MPH, is an international, public health professional at EngenderHealth on the business development, communications, and USAID-funded Fistula Care *Plus* project teams. Her grant proposal management and external communications experience, as well as her research, include cross-cutting issues such as gender, with a focus on adolescent health, family planning, genderbased violence, and sexual and reproductive health and rights.

Samira Khan, MPH, CHES, is a Research Manager in the Division of Pulmonary, Critical Care and Sleep Medicine at the Icahn School of Medicine at Mount Sinai. The research she manages focuses on examining the relationship between sleep-disordered breathing, specifically obstructive sleep apnea, and cardiovascular outcomes. She also currently serves on the Board of Directors for the South Asian Public Health Association. Lastly, her additional research interests include examining social health determinants and their impact on health disparities in immigrant populations, focusing primarily on the South Asian population.

N. Tankasala, MSc, is a public health researcher focused on health disparities among marginalized populations, including people of color, LGBTQ, women, and immigrants. They use participatory approaches and mixed methods to honor lived experience and empower communities to achieve health equity.

Arnab Mukherjea, DrPH, MPH, is an Associate Professor of Health Sciences (Public and Community Health) at California State University, East Bay. His applied research interests broadly revolve around using community-engaged methods to understand and address health disparities among understudied Asian and Pacific Islander subgroups, with a particular focus on contextual and culturally-framed risk factors among South Asians. Dr. Mukherjea firmly believes that community participation is essential for affected groups to understand, address, and ultimately take ownership of their own individual and collective health prospects.